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CONSTRUCTION COMMITTEE

APRIL 20, 2023

SUBJECT: BUSINESS INTERRUPTION FUND

ACTION: APPROVE RECOMMENDATIONS

RECOMMENDATION

CONSIDER:

A. RECEIVING AND FILING the Pilot Business Interruption Fund (BIF) Assessment;

B. AUTHORIZING the Chief Executive Officer to expand the Pilot Business Interruption Fund
(BIF) to the East San Fernando Valley Light Rail Transit Project; and

C. APPROVING the Pilot Business Interruption Fund (BIF) program modifications (Attachment D).

ISSUE

At its February 2023 meeting, the Board approved Motion 32 by Directors Krekorian, Najarian,
Horvath, Barger, Bass, and Dupont-Walker (Attachment A) that directs staff to assess the Pilot
Business Interruption Fund (BIF) and report back with recommendations for how the BIF could be
applied to address local business impacts created by the construction of the East San Fernando
Valley Light Rail Project.

In accordance with the Board’s Motion, this report provides an assessment of the Pilot Business
Interruption Fund, along with lessons learned for improvement and an analysis for the expansion of
the BIF to the East San Fernando Valley Light Rail Project (ESFV).

BACKGROUND

Metro is an essential component of the economic infrastructure of Los Angeles County as it connects
people to jobs, services, and businesses. Transit rail construction can mean growth opportunities for
cities; however, transit construction also can be challenging for small “mom and pop” businesses
located along transit corridors, given the multi-year construction periods.

Recognizing the importance of supporting small businesses during construction as vital to ensure the
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economic sustainability of communities, at its October 2014 meeting, the Board approved Motion 57
by Directors Molina, Dupont-Walker, Ridley-Thomas, and Garcetti (Attachment B) that authorized the
CEO to establish the Pilot Business Interruption Fund (BIF) for small “mom and pop” businesses
located along the Crenshaw/LAX Transit Project, the Little Tokyo area of the Regional Connector and
Section 1 of the Purple Line Extension. In December 2016, Metro’s Board of Directors authorized the
expansion of the BIF to include small “mom and pop” businesses impacted by unprecedented full
street closures with a duration greater than six continuous months, such as the 2nd/Broadway
segment of the Regional Connector and expanded the program to include Section 2 of the Purple
Line Extension. In February 2019, the Board voted to expand the BIF to the Purple Line Extension
Section 3.

Through the pilot BIF, Metro provides financial assistance to directly impacted small “mom and pop”
businesses through grants to cover certain fixed operating expenses and lost revenue due to direct
construction impact. Metro’s goal is to help small businesses continue to thrive throughout
construction and post-construction. The BIF is an important part of Metro’s construction mitigation

program, which includes the Business Solution Center and Eat Shop Play, which supports
communities that Metro expands into.

DISCUSSION

Since Metro’s Board adopted the BIF, Metro has provided financial assistance to 445 small “mom and
pop” businesses directly impacted by transit rail construction. As of March 31, 2023, Metro has
awarded 1,490 grants for over $37 million to “mom and pop” businesses throughout the project

areas. The successes of the pilot program are demonstrated in the measures of effectiveness, of
which 94% of businesses have remained in operation six months post grant award; 88% one-year
post grant award; and 77% two-years post grant award. (Attachment C).  For the Crenshaw/LAX
Line: 74% of small businesses that received a BIF grant were still in operation when the Line opened
in 2022 after eight years of construction and a pandemic.

BIF Success Factors
Throughout its eight years of implementation, the BIF has been successful due to various factors,
including the types of projects it has been applied to as follows:

· Metro’s transit rail projects with a construction budget over one billion dollars;

· Metro rail transit projects that are multi-year (4 plus years) with significant construction
activities and or unprecedented full street closures with a duration greater than six continuous
months;

· The authorization of the BIF came from Metro’s Board recognizing the significant impact
construction may have on the small “mom and pop” businesses located on corridors. As such,
the BIF grants are geared to small businesses that have been directly impacted by Metro’s
construction projects;

· In delivering the BIF through defined program eligibility requirements and guidelines, Metro
has ensured equitable access to financial resources for businesses in each of the transit rail
project corridors; and
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· Metro has learned that direct community outreach and in-person engagement by a third-party
administrator is the most effective way for building community trust and engaging the
community in the programs. This has led to delivering programs that meet the needs of the
businesses impacted by construction by providing free technical capacity support in addition to
the direct grant.

Potential BIF Expansion to ESFV LRT

Recognizing the potential for small businesses to be impacted by the construction of the East San
Fernando Valley (ESFV) Light Rail Transit Project (Project), Staff has coordinated with Metro’s
Program Management Department to understand the nature of construction in conjunction with the
contracting method to utilize a Progressive Design-Build Contractor (PDB). For the purposes of this
BIF Report, staff has assessed the program’s applicability solely for the southern segment and will re-
evaluate the project alignment in conjunction with Program Management’s conclusion of the analysis
for the northern segment of the ESFV Project.

1. ESFV Project Construction Schedule: The ESFV Project will extend from the Van Nuys Metro
G-Line station to the Sylmar/San Fernando Metrolink Station, a total of 9.2 miles with 14 at-
grade stations. In February 2023, Metro’s Program Management staff requested the Board to
approve the contract for the PDB to begin phased work activities for the Southern Segment of
the ESFV Project. The Southern Segment will be 6.7 miles long and include 11 at-grade
stations along with a maintenance facility.

2. BIF Program Schedule: The PDB contract for the ESFV project will be delivered in two
phases; Phase 1 to include pre-construction services and Phase 2 to include final design,
construction, testing, and commissioning for the entirety of the project. Metro staff will ensure
the BIF is up and running by the groundbreaking of major construction in compliance with the
BIF Administrative Guidelines.

Staff has also researched the number of small “mom and pop” businesses that will fall along the
project alignment. For the purposes of the BIF, a small “mom and pop” business is defined as a
business with 25 or fewer full-time employees. Through the utilization of the Dun & Bradstreet
database as of December 2022, staff has collected geographical data on the small businesses that
fall along the collective zip codes that encompass the ESFV project. Furthermore, Metro’s
Geographic Information System (GIS) Team has been able to use the longitude and latitude
information to determine the placement of each individual small business within a quarter mile buffer
of the project alignment. This data analysis reveals that 2,611 small businesses fall within a ¼ mile of
the ESFV project alignment.

Data Source: Dun & Bradstreet
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*Small Businesses are defined as 25 or fewer full-time employees

The number of potentially eligible small “mom and pop” businesses located along ESFV (2,611)
exceeds the combined total of BIF grants awarded to date and exceeds the 2014 estimated number
of potentially eligible businesses on both the Crenshaw LAX Transit Project (CLAX) and the Little
Tokyo Area of the Regional Connector (LTRC). In 2014 it was estimated that 843 businesses were
located along the CLAX and 267 along LTRC, demonstrating a 58% increase in small businesses
that fall along the ESFV Corridor. To date, 239 small businesses along the CLAX have been awarded
grants, and 33 small businesses have been awarded grants along the LTRC.

For program continuity and in recognition of the importance of maintaining a fiscally prudent yet
efficient program that provides financial assistance to small “mom and pop” businesses.  BIF
Administrative Guidelines state that participation in the BIF is limited to businesses located
immediately adjacent to a rail corridor whose business revenues decrease as a result of construction
activities from specified Metro construction projects occurring in front of the business or on the block
in which the business is situated.

Key Program Takeaways

The BIF has generally been well received by grantees and serves an important purpose. Contractors
also commend the program for reducing complaints about construction activity.  Grantees have
indicated that the program has supported their financial needs during business disruptions caused by
construction. And also important, it has proven to be an effective tool in avoiding the displacement of
legacy businesses.

Metro was one of the first agencies in the Nation to create and implement a BIF program and serves
as a model for commercial displacement avoidance programs. A peer review of four prominent
programs that featured similarities to the BIF program was conducted: the Santa Ana Business
Interruption Fund, the Phoenix Valley Metro Fund, Sound Transit’s Rainier Valley Transit Oriented
Community Development Fund, and the Houston Fund for Social Justice and Economic Equality.

Out of the aforementioned programs, Metro’s BIF has the highest annual funding cap at $50,000 in
grant funds, with the next highest providing $30,000 in funds. Notably, one of the four small business
grant programs reviewed, the City of Houston’s Fund for Social Justice and Economic Equity, is not
specifically tied to construction impacts. The program is capped at $65,000 over a three-year period
with the requirement that funds be allocated towards the purchase of property, equipment, and other
tangible assets.
Name of

Agency

Program Date Max Grant per

Business

Total Grants Issued Other Items

City of Santa

Ana, CA

Current (2nd year) $10,000 $1,500,000 Street vendors ($2,500)

Independent Contractors

($1,300). Grant includes

businesses within 350 feet of

the impacted street and

construction zone.

Valley Metro,

Phoenix, AZ

Current (2nd year) $9,000 Granted over $360,000

to 62 businesses in the

first year

Annual Revenue Cap

($750,000, previously

$500,000)

Sound Transit,

Seattle, WA

2002 - 2008 $25,000 -

30,000

depending on

year

$11,000,000 total over

the entire program

City of Houston,

TX

2022 $65,000 $20,000,000 Grants are over a three-year

period and apply towards the

purchase of property,

equipment and other

tangible assets
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Name of
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Program Date Max Grant per

Business

Total Grants Issued Other Items
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$500,000)

Sound Transit,

Seattle, WA

2002 - 2008 $25,000 -

30,000

depending on

year
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the entire program

City of Houston,

TX

2022 $65,000 $20,000,000 Grants are over a three-year

period and apply towards the

purchase of property,

equipment and other

tangible assets

According to the Natural Resources Defense Council, transit improvement projects have the potential
to accelerate gentrification, leading to displacement of residents and loss of cultural identity in the
affected neighborhoods. This often occurs due to an increase in property values and rents, which can
make it difficult for small businesses and low-income residents to stay in their neighborhoods. While
its primary function is to be a construction mitigation program, BIF has had a direct impact on the
preservation of regional cultural identity within the communities that high-capacity transit expands
into. BIF’s Measures of Effectiveness state that 88% of businesses have not closed nor moved one-
year post-grant award (Attachment C).

Additional key takeaways focus on areas where Metro can further increase BIF support for impacted
small “mom and pop” businesses. Metro has an opportunity to support businesses by increasing the
maximum grant award from $50,000 to $60,000. Increasing the maximum grant award would allow
for a greater number of grant awards to fully cover lost revenues. Another area where Metro can
further increase BIF support and engage a larger number of potentially eligible small businesses is
through the creation of a new grant award, presumptive eligibility. The presumptive eligibility grant
application and award would be implemented via an application that allows small “mom and pop”
businesses to self-certify their financial documentation and revenue loss as a result of Metro
construction disruption. Additional information about each of these takeaways is provided in section
B.

B. BIF Program Modifications

Through the BIF program analysis and subsequent stakeholder input, staff recommends the following
amendments to the BIF administrative guidelines to allow for increased support for impacted small
“mom and pop” businesses. The proposed modifications below would be implemented prospectively
program wide (Attachment D).

Increase Maximum Grant Award

Metro staff proposes increasing the maximum annual BIF grant threshold from $50,000 to $60,000.

Historically, approximately 25% of grants awarded had revenue losses that exceeded the current
annual maximum of $50,000. Furthermore, approximately half of the aforementioned grants awarded
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had revenue losses that would have been fully covered by a grant with an annual maximum of
$60,000.

As stated in Motion 57 (Attachment B), the Board allocated $10 million of Metro funds on an annual
basis to be used for the BIF’s implementation on the current Board approved transit rail projects. With
the current budgetary allocations and financial forecasting of the BIF’s implementation along the
current projects and ESFV LRT, staff believes that increasing the annual maximum of the BIF grant
threshold from $50,000 to $60,000 will be viable and not require any changes to the current fund
allocation.

Presumptive Eligibility Grant Application and Award

The BIF eligibility criteria states that a business must be able to produce relevant financial
documentation related to the period of Metro construction activity that occurred in front of their
business (or on the block in which the business is situated). Financial documentation includes the
current year’s tax returns and any other records that demonstrate business revenue, including, for
example, business bank statements, profit and loss statements, sales reports, etc. These documents
are used in the financial analysis performed to determine the BIF grant award.

Throughout the BIF’s implementation, there have been a number of small “mom and pop” businesses
that have faced difficulty in collecting and producing the necessary financial documentation needed
to apply to the BIF.

To mitigate this burden, Metro has implemented a best practice of providing hands-on support for
businesses applying to the BIF, which will remain in practice. The BIF Fund Administrator, Pacific
Coast Regional (PCR), provides free hands-on assistance to these businesses, including meeting
small “mom and pop” business owners at their business location to collect documents in-person,
being available via text message, and more. Metro’s first-ever Business Solution Center along the
Crenshaw/LAX Transit Project (CLAX BSC) provided additional hands-on assistance as well as direct
referrals to tax preparers and bookkeepers and convened trainings focused on financial record
management, including how to use QuickBooks. The expansion of the BSC to all up-coming light rail
and bus rapid transit projects, including the East San Fernando Valley Project, authorized by the
Metro Board of Directors in October 2019, will include this hands-on assistance and technical support
for small businesses applying to the BIF.

While hands-on support is provided, staff recognize that the process of collecting and producing
financial documentation remains a burden and potential barrier for some small “mom and pop”
business owners. Anecdotally from PCR staff and the CLAX BSC team, even with hands-on support,
many small business owners have often taken several months - and in rare instances years - to
collect and provide the required financial documentation. Until all documents are provided, no grant
funds can be issued, leaving the small business to shoulder the burden of their lost revenue. To
mitigate this challenge, staff proposes implementing a new “Presumptive Eligibility” grant application
and award for grants not to exceed $1,500, as detailed below.
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The presumptive eligibility grant application and award would be implemented via an application that
allows small “mom and pop” businesses to self-certify their financial documentation and revenue loss
as a result of Metro construction disruption. By allowing small businesses to self-certify their financial
loss, Metro would reasonably presume that any business adjacent to Metro’s transit rail construction
experiences revenue loss as a direct result of construction activity.

The BIF Fund Administrator PCR reports that 23 businesses (18% of total ineligible businesses) have
been deemed ineligible for the BIF due to insufficient financial documentation. Additionally, PCR has
made a qualitative observation that businesses that do not have sufficient resources to gather
necessary documentation or are reluctant to provide their tax returns or other financial records
typically do not even initiate the application process and thus are not counted in program data. Metro
staff concur with PCR’s qualitative observation, as staff has also addressed concerns and inquiries
from small business owners related to program eligibility.

Staff is proposing that the BIF Administrative Guidelines be amended to include Presumptive
Eligibility allowing small businesses to apply for a BIF grant by self-certifying their revenue loss due
to Metro construction disruption and thereby not providing any financial documentation. Businesses
who apply using Presumptive Eligibility would need to meet all BIF Program Eligibility requirements,
including but not limited to:

· having 25 or fewer full-time employees

· being located within the eligible geographic area, which means immediately adjacent to a
transit rail corridor

· being in operation for two continuous years

Presumptive Eligibility grants would have an annual maximum award of up to $1,500 (2.5% of the
proposed annual maximum BIF grant award of $60,000). This amount has been deemed reasonable
and fiscally prudent and approximately replicates The City of Santa Ana’s Business Interruption Fund
grant amount for Independent Contractors. To date, about 2.6% of Metro’s BIF grants have been
awarded for a total of up to or less than $1,500. Lastly, a business that receives a Presumptive
Eligibility grant award will not be dissuaded from applying for revenue losses sustained as a result of
subsequent months of construction activity. In this case, a business will be able to apply for a full BIF
grant provided that they produce all necessary financial documentation. Businesses would be eligible
for the annual maximum grant award less than the Presumptive Eligibility amount received.

DETERMINATION OF SAFETY IMPACT

Approval of this item will not impact the safety of Metro’s customers or employees.

FINANCIAL IMPACT

Board approval of this recommendation does not impact the FY23 budget. The expansion of the Pilot
BIF program to ESFV alignment will coincide with the commencement of major construction activity,
which is projected in FY25. Funding for BIF in future fiscal years will be addressed through the annual
budget development process by the BIF Program manager.
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Impact to Budget

Each year, Metro has identified funds from Measure R and/or other eligible funding sources to support
the implementation of the Pilot BIF program for all applicable transit rail construction projects. Due to
the anticipated conclusion of construction of the Crenshaw/LAX Transit Project and the Little Tokyo
Area of the Regional Connector, staff is able to work within the current level of annual funding to
support the BIF program as it expands to ESFV project.

EQUITY PLATFORM

The BIF will provide financial assistance to the small “mom and pop” businesses impacted by the
construction of the ESFV project. Through the collection and analysis of small business data
provided by Dun & Bradstreet, staff has noted that 86% of small businesses that are within a ¼ mile
buffer of the ESFV Project fall within an Equity Focus Community.

With the implementation of the BIF along the ESFV Project, staff will continue the necessary
outreach for small businesses located along the project alignment. Through outreach activities, staff
will continue business referrals to collaborative resources such as Metro’s Business Solution Center,
Metro’s Eat, Shop, Play program and Metro’s Construction Relations department. Outreach will be
inclusive of small “mom and pop” businesses with diverse backgrounds, as exemplified in the BIF
marketing materials provided in multiple languages. Lastly, recognizing the direct impact small
businesses have on their communities, staff has tracked the number of jobs retained by grantees. To
date, over 1,300 jobs have been retained by small businesses that have received financial assistance

from the BIF.

Upon Board approval of the Presumptive Eligibility opportunity for potentially eligible small
businesses, staff will update the BIF Administrative Guidelines to reflect the changes in the
application process. The process will include a requirement that any small business that applies for
the BIF would have access to language translations or disability accommodation needs and will
include multilingual and ADA accessible trainings and/or resources to ensure that small businesses
have equal opportunity to fully understand the self-certification process.

IMPLEMENTATION OF STRATEGIC PLAN GOALS

Approval of this item aligns to Metro strategic goal 3 - enhance communities and lives through
mobility and access to opportunity.

ALTERNATIVES CONSIDERED

The Board may choose not to move forward with the expansion of the BIF program on the ESFV
project. This is not recommended as there are double the number of small businesses along this
corridor than the combined previous BIF projects, and given the anticipated duration of construction,
there would be an increase in commercial displacement without the BIF.

Staff also considered reducing the two-years in business eligibility requirement to one-year in
business, however, this is not recommended as major construction activity for ESFV is not
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anticipated for another two years. Further, according to the Small Business Office of Advocacy, about
two-thirds of businesses survive after two years, demonstrating that there is volatility in the first two
years of a business. Lastly, requiring businesses to be open and operating for two continuous years
also ensures that there will be sufficient records to perform the financial analysis required to receive a
grant using the existing process.

Staff also considered expanding the geographic eligibility for the grant program.  This is not
recommended because there is not sufficient data to support the need to expand geographic
eligibility. Program data demonstrates that 32% of ineligible applications (41 total) were deemed
ineligible due to the business location not being within the geographic eligibility area.

NEXT STEPS

Upon Board approval, staff will begin incorporating the BIF program modifications into the BIF
Administrative Guidelines. All amendments to the guidelines will become effective no later than the
start of FY2025, which ensures that all modifications are in place prior to the start of heavy
construction of the ESFV Project anticipated to begin in 2025. All program modifications will be
applied program wide - to all Board approved transit rail projects authorized for the Business
Interruption Fund.

ATTACHMENTS

Attachment A - Motion 32 - BIF Analysis & Potential Expansion
Attachment B - Motion 57 - BIF Authorization
Attachment C - BIF Metrics and Measures of Effectiveness

Attachment D - Proposed BIF Program Modifications

Prepared by: Sidney Urmancheev, DEOD Representative, (213) 922-5574
Jessica Spearman, Principal Transportation Planner, DEOD (213) 418-3266

Michael Flores, Manager, DEOD (213) 922-6387
Angela Winston, Director, DEOD (213) 922-2669

Miguel Cabral, Sr. Executive Officer, DEOD (213) 418-83270
Debra Avila, Deputy Chief Vendor/Contract Management Officer (213) 418-3051

Nalini Ahuja, Chief Financial Officer (213) 922-3088
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REVISED
REGULAR BOARD MEETING

FEBRUARY 23, 2023

Motion by:

DIRECTORS KREKORIAN, NAJARIAN, HORVATH, BARGER, BASS, AND DUPONT-WALKER

East San Fernando Valley Light Rail Transit Line Pilot Business Interruption Fund

The East San Fernando Valley - Light Rail Transit Project is a transformative project that will bring the
Valley its first light rail line since the discontinuance of the Pacific-Electric Red Cars in 1952. The first
phase will feature 11 stops on a 6.7-mile route between the G Line busway and Pacoima. It will
connect Valley residents and businesses to more transportation options and relieve the need to travel
within the communities along the corridor with a vehicle. Just as important, it will stimulate
tremendous economic growth and opportunity for the business community along and near the route.

With early utility work already underway, Metro staff has begun conducting outreach and
communicating with the various stakeholders along the corridor. And as the Metro Board is voting to
approve and award the Pre-Construction contract, and beginning to build the transit network Measure
M promised for the future, we need to also consider and help the businesses and stakeholders along
the project corridor today.

One recent tool Metro has used is the Pilot Business Interruption Fund (BIF) program, which has
been successful at addressing direct construction impacts to small "mom and pop" businesses along
some of our rail corridors. This program is also a demonstration of Metro's commitment to being a
trusted community builder, partner and stakeholder.

SUBJECT: EAST SAN FERNANDO VALLEY LIGHT RAIL TRANSIT LINE PILOT BUSINESS
INTERRUPTION FUND MOTION

RECOMMENDATION

APPROVE Motion by Directors Krekorian, Najarian, Horvath, Barger, Bass, and Dupont-Walker that
the Board direct Metro to complete a comprehensive assessment of the Pilot Business Interruption
Fund program and report back in March with recommendations on how the Pilot BIF could be applied
to address local business impacts created by the construction of the East San Fernando Valley Light
Rail Transit Line Project.
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Amendment #o Item 57

Motion by Directors Mo[ina, Dupont Walker, Ridley-Thomas and
Garcetti

Business Interruption Fund

September Z 8, 20'14

WE, THEREFt3RE, MOVE #hat the Board direct the Chief

Executive Officer to;

'1. Establish a pifo~ program for a speeia[ Business Interruption

Fund far mom and pop businesses located along the Crenshaw

Line, within the Little Tokyo area along the Regional Connectorg

and Phase l of the Purple Line Extension immediately.

~. Define rn4m and pop businesses as those mee#inct the fallowing

crifi~r~a:

a, Having 25 ernplo~ees or fe~re~;

b= A minimal operational histortt of two years;

c. Beim in ~c~od standing wifih locals state and federal #arc

requirements; and

d= p►b~e to produce financial records (i.e. Qross ~eceip#~,

business license infarma~ion; paY ro11 tars arm other

Rertinent ~nanci~l irr~ormat~on) de~nonstra~inQ the [oss

of business revenue d~rectl~ related to the aer~od of

construction disruption.

3. Conduct a baseline survey of aI[ businesses within the project

areas.

baldwins
Typewritten Text
Attachment A



Q_ Irl~ntifv anr~ rlaginn~t4 ~~~_n~n_nnr~ ~~ ~ f..~. ~..~..~~a ~.,„..~~~.. ~...
-- -- 

_- ~ tiv ~ ~S~Si iy~efs.A3 2~~~EU ~r~r ~S~

be used for the implementation of the Business interruption

Fund. Funds shaft be distributed throuuh the proiect's

a~lrr~ini~tra#i€~n and/or respective Business Solution Center.

5. Each business should be eligible for a maximum of $~O,Q+DO

revenue toss,

6. Par~icipa~ion in the prograrr~ ~vt~uld release ~fTA ar~d the genera[

contractor from further liab~{Ety claims for business loss unrelated to

specific ~ncicie~ts of damage and would be voluntary.

7. Direct the Chief Executive Officer to work with Los Angetes

County and focal cries to seek all appropriate iegisiation that

would temporarily reduce or waive taxes and fees imposed on

imaacted businesses during transit-related construction

a~ti~ities and work with the Los AnQet~s County Assessor's

Office ~o immediately ini#iate outreach activities to

businesses impacted by transit-~ela~ed construction activities

ire order to inform them of ~tf~e Assessor's Office Proposi#ion

8lDectine-in Yafue Review process.

s. Repart E~ack tt~ Construction Committee mo~~hly, beginn~nq in

Oc#ober. ~f~ a~ irnQ[ementat~an afan and report faac~c t~ ~~~

Board of Directors in September 2015 with an evaEuation of

the prvc~ran~ ~nc[u~rrrq utfiEizati~n ~~~~Es anal r~comrn~rrctatiQns

fvr program modi~~ation.



ATTACHMENT C – BIF METRICS AND MEASURES OF EFFECTIVENESS 

 

Table 1. 
 

 

 

 

 

BIF Grant Activities by Project Area – Reporting as of 3/31/23 

 Crenshaw/LAX 
Transit Project 

Purple Line 

Extension, 

Section 1 

 

Purple Line 
Extension, 
Section 2 

Little Tokyo 
Area, 
Regional 
Connector 

2nd/Broadway 
Segment, 
Regional 
Connector* 

BIF 
Applications 
Submitted 

1087 443 179 126 44 

BIF Grant 
Awards 

910  284 149 110 36 

BIF 
Applications 
Pending 
Completion 

86 132 28 4 0 

BIF 
Applications 
Deemed 
Ineligible 

81 24 1 12 8 

BIF 
Applications 
Denied 

2 0 0 0 0 

BIF Grant 
Amounts 
Awarded 

 
$22,222,395.21 

 
$7,340,554.80 

 
$4,072,960.49 

 
$2,364,607.65 

 
$950,164.03 

Business 
Count 

239 96 53 33 23 

Businesses 
Received 
Multiple 
Grants 

179 66 47 29 10 

Average 
BIF Grant 
Award 

 
$24,420.21 

 
$25,847.02 

 
$27,335.31 

 
$21,496.43 

 
$26,393.45 

*Segment eligibility based on full street closure with duration greater than six continuous months. 
Eligibility ended 6/30/17. 



ATTACHMENT C – BIF METRICS AND MEASURES OF EFFECTIVENESS 

 

Table 2. 
 
 

BIF Measures of Effectiveness – Reporting as of CY 2022 Q4 Goal Actual 

Number of businesses referred to support services post grant 
award 

75% 100% 

Number of completed applications processed within 9 business 
days 

100% 97% 

Client satisfaction rating (via survey): <= 30 days after grant award 100% 99% 

Number of businesses remaining in business post grant 
award/support for: 6 months (409 remain open out of 433) 

100% 94% 

Number of businesses remaining in business post grant 
award/support for: 12 months (379 remain open out of 432) 

100% 88% 

Number of businesses remaining in business post grant 
award/support for: 24 months (320 remain open out of 418) 

100% 77% 
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Metro Staff recommend the following amendments to the Business Interruption Fund 
(BIF) administrative guidelines to allow for increased support for impacted small “mom 
and pop” businesses impacted by the construction of Metro’s Transit Rail Projects.  
 
The program modifications include increasing the maximum annual BIF Grant Award 
threshold from $50,000 to $60,000. Staff also propose the addition of a Presumptive 
Eligibility Award for an annual amount of $1,500, which would allow small businesses 
that are experiencing direct impacts as a result of construction an option to self-certify 
their revenue losses. 
 
The proposed modifications below would be implemented prospectively program wide. 
 

1. Increase Maximum BIF Grant Award from $50,000 to $60,000 
 
Approximately 25% of grants awarded had revenue losses that exceeded the current 
annual maximum of $50,000. Furthermore, approximately half of the aforementioned 
grants awarded had revenue losses that would have been fully covered by a grant with 
an annual maximum of $60,000.  
 
As stated in Motion 57, Metro’s Board of Directors allocated $10 million of Metro funds 
on an annual basis to be used for the BIF’s implementation on the current Board 
approved transit rail projects. With the current budgetary allocations and financial 
forecasting of the BIF’s implementation along the current projects and ESFV LRT, staff 
believe that increasing the annual maximum of the BIF grant threshold from $50,000 to 
$60,000 will be viable and not require any changes to the current fund allocation.  
 
The current BIF Administrative Guidelines also state that “each business should be 
eligible for a maximum of $50,000 annually, not to exceed 60 percent of their annual 
business revenue loss.” In the eight years of BIF program implementation, BIF Fund 
Administrator staff indicate that the financial analysis ensures that no business has 
received a grant in excess of 60% of their business revenue further stating that no 
business has received a grant in excess of their revenues nor has any business 
received a grant that completely replaced their revenues. Businesses only receive a 
grant award reflecting their revenue loss or up to $50,000.  
 
The proposed BIF modification would increase the maximum grant award from $50,000 
to $60,000 allowing businesses to receive a grant reflecting their revenue loss or up to 
$60,000,  
 

2. Presumptive Eligibility Grant Application and Award for $1,500 Annually. 
 
The BIF eligibility criteria states that a business must be able to produce relevant 
financial documentation related to the period of Metro construction activity that occurred 
in front of their business (or on the block in which the business is situated). Financial 
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documentation includes the current year’s tax returns and any other records that 
demonstrate business revenue including, for example, business bank statements, profit 
and loss statements, sales reports, etc. These documents are used in the financial 
analysis performed to determine the BIF grant award. 
 
Throughout the BIF’s implementation, there have been a number of small “mom and 
pop” businesses who have faced difficulty in collecting and producing the necessary 
financial documentation needed to apply to the BIF. While hands-on support is 
provided, staff recognize that the process of collecting and producing financial 
documentation remains a burden and potential barrier for some small “mom and pop” 
business owners. Anecdotally from PCR staff and the C/LAX BSC team, even with 
hands-on support, many small business owners have often taken several months - and 
in rare instances years - to collect and provide the required financial documentation.  
 
Staff propose implementing a new “Presumptive Eligibility” grant application and award 
with less restrictive eligibility requirements for grants not to exceed $1,500, as detailed 
below. 
 
The presumptive eligibility grant application and award would be implemented via an 
application that allows small “mom and pop” businesses to self-certify their financial 
documentation and revenue loss as a result of Metro construction disruption. By 
allowing small businesses to self-certify their financial loss, Metro would reasonably 
presume that any business adjacent to Metro’s transit rail construction experiences 
revenue loss as a direct result of construction activity. 
 
The BIF Fund Administrator PCR reports that 23 businesses (18% of total ineligible 
businesses) have been deemed ineligible for the BIF due to insufficient financial 
documentation. Additionally, PCR has made a qualitative observation that businesses 
who do not have sufficient resources to gather necessary documentation or are 
reluctant to provide their tax returns or other financial records, typically do not even 
initiate the application process and thus are not counted in program data. Metro staff 
concur with PCR’s qualitative observation, as staff have also addressed concerns and 
inquiries from small business owners related to program eligibility. 
 
Staff are proposing that the BIF Administrative Guidelines be amended to include 
Presumptive Eligibility allowing small businesses to apply for a BIF grant by self-
certifying their revenue loss due to Metro construction disruption and thereby not 
provide any financial documentation. Small businesses who apply using Presumptive 
Eligibility would need to meet all BIF Program Eligibility requirements including but not 
limited to:  

• having 25 or fewer full-time employees 

• being located within the eligible geographic area, which means immediately 
adjacent to a transit rail corridor or project construction storage yard 

• being in operation for two continuous years 
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Presumptive Eligibility grants would have an annual maximum award of up to $1,500 
(2.5% of the proposed annual maximum BIF grant award of $60,000). This amount has 
been deemed reasonable and fiscally prudent, and approximately replicates the City of 
Santa Ana’s Business Interruption Fund grant amount for Independent Contractors. To 
date, about 2.6% of Metro BIF grants have been awarded for a total up to or less than 
$1,500. Lastly, a business that receives a Presumptive Eligibility grant award will not be 
dissuaded from applying for revenue losses sustained as a result of subsequent months 
of construction activity. In this case, a business will be able to apply for a full BIF grant 
provided that they produce all necessary financial documentation. Businesses would be 
eligible for the annual maximum grant award less the Presumptive Eligibility amount 
received. 



Construction Committee

April 20, 2023

Item #



Motion 32

• Motion 32, approved February 23, 2023, 
authorized staff to complete an assessment of 
the Pilot BIF and report back with 
recommendations on how the Pilot BIF could 
be applied to address local business impacts 
created by the construction of the East San 
Fernando Valley Light Rail Transit Line Project.
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Program Success Factors

The BIF has been successful due to various factors:

• It has been applied to Metro’s transit rail projects with a construction budget 
over one billion dollars; 

• It has been applied to Metro rail transit projects that are multi-year (4 plus years) 
with significant construction activities, and or unprecedented full street closures 
with a duration greater than six continuous months; 

• It provides grants to small businesses that have been directly impacted by 
Metro’s construction projects as authorized by Metro’s Board who recognized 
the significant impact construction may have on the small “mom and pop” 
businesses located on corridors. 

• It has been delivered through defined program eligibility requirements and 
guidelines, ensuring equitable access to financial resources for businesses in 
each of the transit rail project corridors; and

• It has been delivered via direct community outreach and in-person engagement 
by a third-party administrator which has proven to be the most effective way to 
build community trust and engagement ensuring that the program meet the 
needs of the businesses impacted by construction.
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Potential Expansion to ESFV LRT

• Staff assessed the BIF’s applicability solely 
for the southern segment of the ESFV LRT 
Project*. 

–The southern segment will be 6.7 miles 
long and include 11 at-grade stations along 
with the maintenance facility.  

*Staff will re-evaluate the project alignment in conjunction with 
Program Management’s conclusion of the analysis for the 
northern segment of the ESFV Project.
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Potential Expansion to ESFV LRT

• Approximately 2,600 small businesses are 
located within a ¼ mile of ESFV LRT Project 
alignment

Project Zip Codes Small business 
location Buffer

Small 
Business* 
Count

Average 
Number of 
Employees

Average Sales 
Volume

91331, 91402, 
91405, 91411, 
91401

¼ Mile 2,611 5 $312,024

Data Source: Dun & Bradstreet
*Small Businesses are defined as having 25 or fewer full-time employees
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BIF Program Modifications

• Metro staff propose increasing the maximum 
annual BIF grant threshold from $50,000 to 
$60,000.
– Historically, approximately 25% of grants 

awarded had revenue losses that exceeded the 
current annual maximum of $50,000.

– Staff believe that increasing the annual maximum 
of the BIF grant threshold from $50,000 to 
$60,000 will be viable and not require any 
budgetary changes.
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BIF Program Modifications

• Metro staff propose implementing a new 
“Presumptive Eligibility” grant application and 
award for an annual maximum of up $1,500.
– Businesses would be able to self-certify their revenue losses and not 

provide financial documentation upfront (subject to audit per BIF 
guidelines).

– The self-certification process would reduce the burden of gathering and 
providing financial documentation.

– 18% of ineligible businesses (23 firms) have been deemed ineligible for 
the BIF due to insufficient financial documentation.

– Firms that apply and are awarded a grant under this process continue to 
be eligible for the full grant amount (up to $60K) should they apply for 
and provide required evidence of loss and financial documentation 
required by the BIF guidelines.
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Thank you
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